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Friday, September 14, 2007

--- On commencing at  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 19:32 a.m.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  Good morning.  Please be seated.

Good morning, everyone.  The Board is convened this morning in the matter of an application by Enbridge Gas Distribution Inc. made pursuant to section 99(1) of the Ontario Energy Board Act.  That's an application for an order of expropriation.  

This application has been designated by the Board as EB-2007-0692.  It derives from a previous Board decision related to a leave to construct, which was designated as EB-2006-0305.

Could I have appearances, please.

Appearances


MR. STOLL:  Scott Stoll for the applicant, Enbridge Gas Distribution Inc., and with me from the company is Mr. Robert Rowe.

MR. MATHIAS:  Carlton Mathias for the City of Toronto Economic Development Corporation.

MS. CAMPBELL:  Donna Campbell for the Board, along with Zora Crnojacki.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  Thank you, Ms. Campbell.  Mr. Stoll, this is your application.  Are there any preliminary matters?
Preliminary Matters


MR. STOLL:  Yes, there are.  I think we can hopefully deal with this fairly quickly.

What we would like to do - and this will maybe take a few minutes to explain - is request an adjournment and explain.

We have reached a settlement and a protest to settlement, because there are certain steps that have to occur.  I would attribute that, in part, to the corporate governance structure of Mr. Mathias's client, the City of Toronto Economic Development Corporation, which is a wholly owned corporation of the City of Toronto.

So certain decisions are able to be made by management within the City of Toronto Economic Development Corporation, certain decisions have to go to the board of directors of the corporation, and then certain decisions, beyond that, have to be sent to City of Toronto Council for ultimate approval.

MR. SOMEMRVILE:  So the settlement is contingent upon that series of approvals?

MR. STOLL:  Exactly.  And it balances part of our need to get on the land and get on with construction quickly and provides them the opportunity to satisfy their governance requirements, and ultimately would satisfy our ability to obtain the rights required for the duration of the gas delivery agreement that we have with the Portlands Energy Centre.

So the agreement, and I will walk through this, that we have agreed to -- and it will help explain why we're asking for the adjournment in the way we are.

Basically, the gas delivery agreement sets out an original 20-year term, with an option for continuous service to go to 40 years.  It has a commencement date of February 1st, 2008, and we need to begin construction relatively quickly to be able to meet that commencement date.

The TEDCO board of directors has the ability to approve an agreement up to 21 years less a day, similar to the provisions that are in the Planning Act, but, in this case, from what I understand, their corporate bylaws.  

Therefore, we have set out a two easement structure so that they can -- we can hopefully obtain the approval at the board of director meeting on September 25th for the initial 21 years, which would commence upon registration of the plan hopefully a day after that.  And the subsequent 20 years is dealt with in a second easement agreement.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  Approved by the City Council?

MR. STOLL:  Approximately a month later.

And just in the event that something were to happen at either of the stages - either this board of directors did not approve either agreement or ultimately the City of Toronto did not approve the second agreement - we would request that the Board defer to a written process and hopefully we do not need this process, but would establish three dates for filing of argument and possible reply, or submissions from the intervenors and reply.  

And we were looking at certain dates in early October, October 2nd for us to file argument - these dates we have discussed with Ms. Campbell - October 5th for the intervenor argument, October 9th for any reply argument.

What we have done on the contingency in that circumstance, to ensure that we still have access, if we went through that -- if ultimately things have gone wrong with the board of directors and we still needed to proceed with expropriation, we would have a set timetable to come back to the Board.  

Hopefully, the Board understanding the urgency, would be able to render a decision, and at that point TEDCO would give us access to their lands within three days of a Board order, rather than us having to go to court to abridge the time to get on the land.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  Right.  So just so that I understand it, the first approval process is with the TEDCO board, and that is for a 21-year period?

MR. STOLL:  They will -- right.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  They will approve a 20-year easement.

Now, if that happens, but then City Council doesn't approve --

MR. STOLL:  The second agreement?

MR. SOMERVILLE:  -- the second 20-years, you will be coming back to the Board for an order of expropriation for the additional 20 years?

MR. STOLL:  Exactly, at that point.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  And you argument would be that it is in the public interest to support that easement for the additional 20-year period related to maintenance and upkeep and so on of the...

MR. STOLL:  It would allow -- it also would allow us to finalize -- because of the special nature of the contract with Portlands, where they pay any of the overage and the contribution in the aid to construction, it would allow us to put more certainty to that calculation so everybody would know what the costs were for the ultimate duration of the potential operation of the plant or pipeline.

And who knows?  At some point other customers may be down there requiring gas, as well, which the line does have capacity to feed.  So it would provide some certainty and comfort for everybody.  

MR. SOMERVILLE:  It is a different public interest argument --

MR. STOLL:  We understand.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  -- than would support the initial 20-year period?

MR. STOLL:  It is a slightly different argument.  We understand that.

We think this obtains what Enbridge requires for the immediate services for Portlands and also addresses the governance issues, and we appreciate the indulgence of the Board to hear this and consider this request.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  Fair enough.  The Board did receive correspondence from you, which I have reviewed, dated August 20th, which sought the expedition of this matter.

MR. STOLL:  Yes.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  The Board has attempted to do that, with full notice and in concert, in effect, with the intervenors.

The Board would be concerned if this lingered.

MR. STOLL:  We understand.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  So we would expect that within the next couple of weeks, either peace will have established itself or we will be dealing with it.

MR. STOLL:  Yes.

MS. CAMPBELL:  Mr. Chair, may I ask a question of clarification?

MR. SOMERVILLE:  Yes, please.

MS. CAMPBELL:  Thank you.  You indicated that the TEDCO board has the right to approve the initial 20-year period.

When it goes to City Council, does the City Council have the ability to override that approval; that is, say, undo the easement that has been granted by the TEDCO board of directors?

MR. MATHIAS:  No.  I believe that the City Council approval relates only to the second tranche, not to the first tranche.  That's within the jurisdiction of the TEDCO board of directors.

MS. CAMPBELL:  Thank you.  Can you tell me when City Council will be meeting to discuss this matter?

MR. MATHIAS:  I understand that they're to meet monthly, but the date has not been set.  There are issues about having the matter placed on its agenda.  So that is why, because there's perhaps some uncertainty still, we have built into this agreement an outside date of October 30th, so that if the approval is not obtained, it gives us time to get it on the agenda, seek the Council approval, but it also gives an outside date to Enbridge for dealing with the matter.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  But your entry onto the property at that stage will have already been secured?

MR. STOLL:  Exactly.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  Assuming the TEDCO board approves the easement.

MR. STOLL:  Yes.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  So that the project which is of interest to the board, the board has already made some important findings with respect to the project as a whole, so that project is not prejudiced by that contingency?

MR. STOLL:  That's correct.  I guess the only other minor -- I hope -- if you have other questions -- just because of the way the timing has gone, Mr. Mathias had to execute the documents.  He was granted the authority by his client, and I would just like an undertaking to secure the other signatures from the TEDCO officers on the record so that everybody is clear.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  You would like Mr. Mathias to indicate on this record that he is prepared to -- he has given you an undertaking.

MR. STOLL:  He is the authority and gives the undertaking.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  I will leave that up to Mr. Mathias.  I won't make that order, but he can do that, if he wants to.

MR. MATHIAS:  I will give that undertaking to obtain the other signatures.

MR. SOMERVILLE:  Okay.  Thank you, Mr. Mathias.  

I guess what you're really seeking today, Mr. Stoll, then, is an adjournment of this matter.  

We will grant the adjournment.  It is to be followed by a procedural order that will capture the dates that you have outlined for submissions.  We will await developments, and as -- if you will ensure that, keep Ms. Campbell fully apprised, that would be helpful.  The Board will be prepared to act on the written process at this stage if events require that.  

MR. STOLL:  Thank you very much.  

MR. SOMMERVILLE:  Is that satisfactory, to you, Mr. Mathias?


MR. MATHIAS:  Yes it is. 

MS. CAMPBELL:  Can I make one more, just ask one more question. 

MR. SOMMERVILLE:  Please. 

MS. CAMPBELL:  With regards to the procedural order that is going to issue today, the procedural order that is issued today will deal with the adjournment and fixing of dates for written argument on the expropriation matter, if necessary.  

Mr. Stoll, you and I and Mr. Mathias, through e-mail, discussed dates which are the following that Enbridge would file its written argument on or by October 2nd.  That TEDCO, if it wishes to put in written argument, meeting that filed by Enbridge would do so on October 5th.  And that if Enbridge wishes to file any reply, it would do so by October 9th.  

MR. SOMMERVILLE:  I thought the 7th. 

MR. STOLL:  The 9th.  The 8th is the Thanksgiving Monday, so the 9th is the first business day after. 

MS. CAMPBELL:  Mr. Stoll insisted on being able to eat turkey.  Anyway so we have those dates.  That is the essence of the order that will issue today, or that will issue today or tomorrow morning, probably this afternoon, we will try to move as quickly as we can.  

And that will be what is in the order today.  Any issues that arise as a result of what goes on with city council is going to have to be dealt with at a later date.  Thank you very much. 

MR. STOLL:  Thank you, and thanks once again for the indulgence. 

MR. SOMMERVILLE:  We stand adjourned.  Thank you.  

--- Whereupon the hearing adjourned at 9:45 a.m. 
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